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THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING
December 2, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in a regular session on Monday, December 2, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Council members attending: Jordan Dant, Adam Greene, Warren Albright, Keith Gibson, Monty Gregory, Jim Hamby, and Sheri Bowling.  Also attending was Auditor Michelle Norris.

President Jordan Dant called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00 pm.

RE: MINUTES
The minutes from the regular meeting held November 4, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Monty Gregory, seconded by Jim Hamby.   All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: BRIDGE 58- BRICKYARD BRIDGE
	Highway Superintendent Scott Seals informed the Council the State awarded the Brickyard Bridge replacement project to Force Construction.  Superintendent Seals stated the County’s match portion will be due at the end of December or the beginning of January.  President Dant stated there is an additional appropriation on the agenda for the match portion of the bridge from the EDIT fund.

RE: ADVANCE PAYMENT OF CULVERT
	Highway Superintendent Seals stated a $30,000 culvert is needed to be replaced on Hillham Road, the cost will increase after the first of the year.  Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray stated there is money in the budget for the culvert, it has been ordered but will not be delivered until late December or January.  Administrative Assistant Ray asked the Council for permission to pay for the culvert in advance of delivery.  A motion was made by Adam Greene to make the advance payment for the culvert for $30,000 prior to delivery, seconded by Jim Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: EMERGENCY RADIOS FOR LOST RIVER TOWNSHIP
	Lost River Township Trustee Millie Brown came before the Council to request help to fund the purchase of emergency radios for Lost River Township households.  Trustee Brown stated the need was realized after the loss of life as the result of last Summer’s tornado in the township.  Trustee Brown stated she looked into emergency sirens and was told even ten sirens may not reach everyone in the township.  The sirens would be a large cost, and the maintenance would not be sustainable for the township.  Trustee Brown stated the other solution was a weather radio for each household.  Trustee Brown stated the township purchased twenty-five radios last year for $25 each and has distributed those.  Trustee Brown stated Homeland Security donated another twenty-five radios for distribution in the township during their open house last Fall.  
	Trustee Brown stated fifty of the two-hundred and fifty households in Lost River Township have received a weather radio and she would like to continue to make progress in providing radios.  Trustee Brown stated she has allotted $1,000 in the township’s budget for weather radios, but that will not cover all the radios needed because the price of the radios has increased.  Trustee Brown stated she has spoken with Midland Radio, and they will sell one hundred radios at a discounted price of $26.19 per radio, but she must order one hundred to get the radios at the discounted price.  Trustee Brown asked the Council for help to purchase the radios.  Trustee Brown stated there may be grants available, but that could take time to obtain those grants.
	President Dant asked how much was being asked of the Council for the radios to which Trustee Brown stated $5,200-$5,300.  Sheri Bowling asked if the residents were willing to buy radios themselves to which Trustee Brown stated some residents already have radios.  President Dant stated the issue is that if the Council gives to Lost River Township there are five other townships that will also ask for the same thing.  The Council asked EMA to host a meeting with the County’s trustees to explore the possibility of applying for a joint grant for the radios.

RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD APPOINTMENT
	Auditor Michelle Norris stated she was contacted by Shoals Public Library Director, Sylvia Albaugh, who stated the Council’s board appointment for the Shoals Public Library expired on December 1st instead of the end of the year like the other appointments.   Auditor Norris stated the Shoals Public Library has requested the Council renew the appointment of Barbara Loomis for a four-year term.  A motion was made by Adam Greene to appoint Barbara Loomis to the Shoals Public Library Board, seconded by Jim Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.


RE: 2025 COUNCIL MEETING DATES
	Auditor Norris presented the 2025 proposed Council meeting dates for approval.  Auditor Norris stated the proposed meeting dates fall on the first Monday of the month at 6:00pm except for Monday, August 4th at 8:00 am with the department budget meetings to follow.  A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the Council meeting dates for 2025, seconded by Jim Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: 2025 SALARY AND WAGE ORDINANCE
	Auditor Norris presented to the Council the 2025 Salary and Wage Ordinance for all employees.  Auditor Norris stated the budget was followed to show the 5% wage increase.  A motion was made by Monty Gregory to approve the 2025 Salary and Wage Ordinance, seconded by Adam Greene.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: MARTIN COUNTY REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION SPENDING PLAN
	Auditor Norris presented to the Council the 2025 spending plan for the Martin County Redevelopment Commissioner.  Auditor Norris stated the plan was approved at the last meeting of the Redevelopment Commission and presenting it to the Council is for informational purposes only as recommended by Jim Higgins from LWG CPAs and Advisors, who prepared the plan.  Auditor Norris informed the Council the State now requires all redevelopment commissions to submit a yearly spending plan, but that plan can be modified throughout the year.

RE: TRANSFER REQUESTS
[bookmark: _Hlk184533352]The following transfer request was submitted to the Council for approval from the Circuit Court for the General Fund:
[bookmark: _Hlk179444795]From: 1000.232.3000.18 Equipment Repair                                  $2,100.69
     To: 1000.232.4000.14 Furniture & Equipment                         $2,100.69
A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the transfer request from the Circuit Court, seconded by Monty Gregory.  All in favor, motion passed.

[bookmark: _Hlk184533596]The following transfer request was submitted to the Council for approval from the Prosecutor for the County User Fund:
From: 2500.009.3000.11 Prosecutor Expenditure                        $3,120.00
     To: 2500.009.1000.17 Bonus/Stipend                                        $2,500.00
           2500.009.1000.12 PERF                                                           $368.00
           2500.009.1000.13 Social Security                                          $252.00
A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the transfer request from the Prosecutor for the County User Fund, seconded by Keith Gibson.  All in favor, motion passed.

[bookmark: _Hlk184558334]The following transfer request was submitted by the Ambulance Department to the Council for approval for transfer of ARPA and EDIT funds:
   From:  8951.000.2000.11  Supplies                                               $36,634.25
       To:  8951.000.4000.11  Capital Expense-                                 $36,634.25
                                                  Infrastructure
   From:  8951.000.3000.11  Miscellaneous Expense                    $15,837.68
        To:  8951.000.4000.11  Capital Expense-                                $15,837.68
                                                   Infrastructure
   From:  1112.000.1000.36  Overtime                                             $25,000
        To:  1112.000.4000.13  Equipment and Vehicles                   $25,000
   From:  1112.000.1000.29  EMT-P1                                                $38,776.64
        To:  1112.000.4000.13  Equipment and Vehicles                   $38,776.64

[bookmark: _Hlk184533700]A motion was made by Adam Greene to approve the transfer request for the ARPA and EDIT funds to be used to purchase a fourth ambulance and loading system, seconded by Monty Gregory.  Sheri Bowling was opposed.  All others in favor, motion passed.

RE: AMBULANCE QUARTERLY REPORT
	Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented the third quarter report to the Council.  Director Osborn stated runs to this date in 2023 were 1109 and runs to date in 2024 are 1331.  Revenue collected as of 12/1/2024 is $404,022.14 while revenue collected as of 12/1/2023 was $349,716.47.  Director Osborn stated in July there were one hundred and six runs, in August there were ninety-two runs, and in September there were one hundred and eleven runs.
	President Dant stated the ambulance service may end the year at $450,000 total actual money collected.  President Dant asked how much is outstanding in receivables.  Auditor Norris stated they have not received that report recently, but last time it was received it was over $200,000.  Director Osborn stated it is his understanding that even though the outstanding may be $200,000, it is likely that only $30,000 of that amount will ever be collected.  Director Osborn stated collection agencies have been discussed, there is also a state program offered to counties to attach amounts due to property taxes versus going to a collection agency.  Director Osborn stated Crawford County uses that program.  Director Osborn stated the Auditor and Treasurer’s offices have been looking into the state program.
	President Dant stated if $450,000 is received by the end of 2024, the budget for the Ambulance Department in 2025 is $1.1 million, which is a deficient of $650,000.  President Dant stated the service is not sustainable at this rate.  President Dant stated the LIT EMS tax must happen, which would reallocate LIT rate from EDIT to an EMS rate, it would not be a tax increase.  President Dant stated the Town of Shoals, Town of Crane, and City of Loogootee would lose EDIT money but would be contributing to EMS.  President Dant stated it is a small amount compared to what is needed.  President Dant stated it was known the service would not be self-sustainable and Director Osborn was very open about that in the beginning, and yet the Council still has done nothing about it.

RE: ADDITIONAL APPROPRIATIONS

Pre-Trial Diversion- Fund 2501
      PERF                                                                                                 $168.00
      Social Security                                                                                $115.00
      Bonus/Stipend                                                                               $1,500
TOTAL FOR PRE-TRIAL DIVERSION FUND                                      $1,783.00
A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the additional appropriation request from the Prosecutor for the pre-trial diversion fund in the amount of $1,783.00, seconded by Keith Gibson.  Sheri Bowling and President Dant were opposed.  All others were in favor, motion passed.

EDIT- Fund 1112
   Bridge Repairs                                                                                 
      Bridge Repairs- Bridge #58                                                          $650,000
A motion was made by Adam Greene to approve the additional appropriation request from the Highway Department for bridge repairs from the EDIT fund in the amount of $636,883.52, seconded by Monty Gregory.  All in favor, motion passed.

Ambulance Services- Fund 4002
   New Equipment                                                                               $20,000
Director Osborn stated the service received a grant from the Martin County Community Foundation in the amount of $20,000 to be used to help purchase a lift system for an ambulance.  The appropriation is approval to spend that grant money received.  A motion was made by Adam Greene to approve the additional appropriation request from Ambulance Services for new equipment in the amount of $20,000, seconded by Monty Gregory.  Sheri Bowling was opposed.  All others were in favor, motion passed.

General Fund- Fund 1000
   Sheriff’s Department
      Longevity Bonus                                                                           $17,560.96
   Jail
      Longevity Bonus                                                                           $2,439.04
   Courthouse
      Courthouse- Custodian Salary                                                   $3,500
TOTAL FOR GENERAL FUND                                                            $23,500
Auditor Norris stated the Sheriff brought a check for $20,000 from the commissary fund to pay longevity bonuses for Sheriff’s Department staff.  Auditor Norris stated the check has been deposited into the general fund and this appropriation for $20,000 is approval to spend the money.  
Auditor Norris stated the appropriation for the custodian salary is because when the long-term custodian resigned near the beginning of the year, he was owed comp-time and vacation pay which was taken out of the custodian salary line and caused a deficient for the end of the year.  A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the additional appropriation requests from the Sheriff’s Department for longevity bonuses of $20,000 and custodian salary of $3,500, seconded by Adam Greene.  All in favor, motion passed.

ARPA- American Rescue Plan Act- Fund 8951
   Capital Expense- Infrastructure                                                       $33,000
A motion was made by Adam Greene to approve the additional appropriation request on behalf of the Commissioners for $33,000 to use the remaining ARPA funds, seconded by Monty Gregory.  All in favor, motion passed.

Opioid Unrestricted Fund- 1238
   Professional Services                                                                       $3,000
A motion was made by Keith Gibson to approve the additional appropriation request on behalf of the Commissioners for $3,000 from the opioid unrestricted fund to be sent to Youth First, seconded by Sheri Bowling.  All in favor, motion passed.


RE: EMPLOYEE STIPEND
	Commissioner President Paul George stated he would like to the Council to consider using any excess ARPA money to give lower paid employees a stipend who already do not get a stipend or bonus throughout the year.  Commissioner President George stated there are departments who collect revenue and are able to give stipends throughout the year, but there are departments like the Auditor’s office who do not collect revenue and are unable to give stipends.  President Dant stated the Council needs to approve the money and the Commissioners can determine what to do with it.  A motion was made by Monty Gregory to approve the remaining ARPA money, approximately $3,500, to be divided amongst full-time employees who do not otherwise receive a stipend, seconded by Warren Albright.  All in favor, motion passed.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:39 pm with a motion made by Keith Gibson and seconded by Monty Gregory, all were in favor and the motion passed.   The Courthouse will be closed the following days: Tuesday December 24th for Christmas Eve, Wednesday December 25th for Christmas Day, Tuesday December 31st for New Year’s Eve, and Wednesday January 1st for New Year’s Day.  The next regular Council meeting will be held Monday, January 6, 2025, at 6:00 pm.  
President Dant submitted his resignation from the Council effective December 3rd, 2024.  President Dant wished the new Council the best of luck and stated it has been a pleasure and honor to serve.  Commissioner President Paul George thanked outgoing Council members Jordan Dant, Keith Gibson, and Adam Greene for their years of service on the Council and stated it has been an honor to serve with them.
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ATTEST:  ____________________________________
	    Michelle Norris, Martin County Auditor
